Minutes of North of Mayfield/Noble Neighbors Meeting

Date and time: Tuesday, April 22, 7 PM

Location: Church of the Master

Minutes taken by: Pembrook resident Nick Wilkinson

I. Announcements and Reports

A. Montford resident Cynthia Griggins opened the meeting, shared a little bit about the history of the group and why it started, asked for newcomers to raise their hands and prodded the group toward developing work projects.

“This is our fifth meeting,” Griggins said. “This was a group that was very spontaneous that got together for the first time in response to our friend Wendy, who went and got herself beat up so she could bring us all together.” The assembled erupted in laughter.

B. Rushleigh resident Judith Miles asked that those new share with the group how they came to find out about the meeting. Those who responded said they found out about the group through email.

C. Northampton resident Gwen Dyer shared crime stories from her street... She was one that tipped off police to an impending break-in by an organized group of criminals with a lookout and enabled the police to catch them red-handed after they had kicked in a neighbor's back door. She recommended that people keep their valuables with the lettuce in the refrigerator as opposed to the common locations in the bedroom. The group erupted in laughter. Dyer said some new neighbors who had recently relocated to the neighborhood were the intended victims. They weren't the only ones, she said.

“And then we just found out that my other neighbor's car was broken into... this Sunday, on Easter,” she said. She mentioned another neighbor whose car was broken into the same day five houses away.

D. A representative of the Home Repair Resource Center gave a short talk about his nonprofit organization, and he distributed brochures about the services and assistance available through his organization.

E. Cynthia Griggins thanked Rev. Baker of the Church of the Master for donating their space for the use of the group and assembled gave her a round of applause. 

F. Brenda May, in between playing a ham for the camera, presented to the group quickly on the need to exploit and use social media in better ways, especially to attract more youth into the group.

G. Griggins opened up the floor to general announcements from those assembled.

H. Oxford resident Diane Hallum announced that she, as a part of her group Citizens Leaderhip, is planning to begin distributing petitions and gathering signatures for an initiative to change Cleveland Heights' municipal elections to a ward-based system as opposed to the current at-large system. She also shared that she compiles reports on what's going on at city hall and distributes them to people on her email lists.

I. Brenda May talked about her group NoMo, an association of pastors and religious folk who do prayer walks, have quarterly meetings and have been focusing their prayer on Montford road lately.

J. Griggins talked about the confusion related to the meeting city officials have called between themselves and the near-Noble residents on April 29 with very little notice. Originally, this meeting was to have been on May 20. 

“It was totally unclear to me what the purpose is, who's called it or who it's for,” she said. “It's not just for this group. If it's truly happening in a week, we have to get our act together for what we're going to do at that meeting.” Griggins asked Councilor Jeff Coryell, who was in attendance and scheduled to give a report to the group, to clarify and explain.

J. Coryell said there was a sense of concern on council for the area, especially in the wake of the group's activities in the area as well as the writing of letters to the editor of the local newspapers and emailing council members. He said he and his colleagues were interested in doing something for this area related to planning and development. Coryell said he is not on the planning committee but that he is the chair of the community relations committee. He said the idea of the meeting is for members of this committee to get an idea from members of this community what they would like to see the city do moving forward. The councilor said the meeting was moved up from May 20 to April 29 because of a desire to “move quickly.” He said Councilor Jason Stein is the chair of the planning committee.

“He (Stein) asked the city manager to call this meeting,” Coryell said. “They're only delivering the handbill to people within one block of Noble, but only along a certain stretch, I think, Mayfield to Selwyn. So they're not casting the net as wide as I would like. Tell them your concerns, whatever they are.”

Coryell suggested residents make their desires clear for what kind of businesses the city should try to attract to the area in the future.

II. Brainstorming “headlines” for the April 29 meeting

A. May suggested coming up with headlines or main issues for the April 29 meeting. Montford resident Wendy Partridge interjected and said, “Let's do a list and submit it in writing ahead of time... and then people can expand on it at the meeting.” The group seemed to agree with this way of proceeding.

B. Diane Hallum offered that more citizen input was needed for Requests for Proposals that the city considers and accepts for developments along Noble Road.

C. Partridge suggested the community become a pilot community for bike lanes or recycling containers to attract young professionals.

D. Pembrook resident raised the issue of the lack of transparency at city hall and the multiple violations of state public records law the city has been committing for several years. He said the city needs to stop violating the law and improve transparency at city hall.

E. Multiple individuals raised the issue of the missing curbs in the neighborhoods and along Noble Road.

F. Hallum raised the idea of more bike patrols.

G. Griggins talked about the idea of needing to come up with a change of policing plan for our area. “I know they're trying but (the plan) needs more,” she said. 

H. Miles raised the idea that the group should try to figure out what kind of resources, money and personnel, are needed to get to what the group wants in terms of improved policing. She said manpower probably needs to be shifted to more of the daytime when the break-ins are happening as opposed to the evening.

I. One gentleman suggested more conversation with the police about what their challenges are. “Once we know what the challenges are, we can be their eyes and ears as well once we're out walking,” he said. In response, Griggins said the police have encouraged the block watches. She said Montford has started theirs.

J. Another resident raised the issue of loitering juveniles. In response, Hallum raised the idea of turning one of our many vacant properties into a community center.

K. Cambridge resident Nigel Harper raised the issue of the lack of employment programs for the youth and that this should be examined as one way to improve the crime situation. “I figure if we can get younger kids inside of jobs, then they wouldn't have to be trying to take,” he said.

L.  A small group debate broke out about the fact the city already has a community center available to the youth. Hallum argued that it was too expensive for area youth and Partridge said maybe scholarships should be looked at to help pay their way.

M. Another gentleman raised the idea of creating graffiti zones, as has been done in other cities such as Philadelphia, to give youth another opportunity to be engaged in an art form that could benefit the community. “They really transformed neighborhoods by letting these kids utilize their talents and their energy,” he said.

N. Another resident raised the issue of double-standards in how inspections are done on regular homeowners and landlords. She said they were done more aggressively on homeowners. “They're skipping houses and I don't think they should skip houses anymore,” she said. Coryell agreed that residents should push the city harder on this issue.

O. Wilkinson raised the issue of the city needing to share better and more crime statistics.

P. Griggins raised the issue of the large number of vacant houses. “I'm just appalled at how many empty houses there are,” she said. “I just really want to know what the city is trying to do on these houses. They're just sitting there and deteriorating.”

Q. Another resident the issue of dog owners who are not picking up the poop after their dogs.

R. Griggins raised the issue of the area businesses. Lots of people threw out ideas here. Hallum said plumbers and electricians, another said a bakery, groceries, coffee shops, Partridge said we need a more walkable neighborhood. Miles said the community also needs to work on supporting the businesses that try to make it work in our community. “The sad reality is that this community is not supporting the necessary kind of retail traffic,” she said. She brought up loitering again and said that they young men that loiter in that Noble Road business area are deterring foot traffic. “If we don't deal with the fact that young men walking up and down the street selling drugs, sometimes they might be just standing there, but the perception is that's a place where you just don't want to go,” she said.

S. Another resident discussed the perceptions of the area she has heard from young professionals when she brings up Cleveland Heights. What she said she's heard is, “it's not safe, there's kind of a community that's left behind, there's crime that's not discussed, the police aren't doing anything... “ and her own perception that when she does decide to have children, will she be able to go out as woman, as a mother with her children and be safe.

T. Griggins raised the issue of figuring what kind of subsidies can give to businesses to attract or entice businesses to the area.

U. Donalene Poduska said the city needs to do something about the long-vacant Clark gas station. Coryell said the city has done all it can do and that a judge is sitting on a ruling in the case. Others raised the issue of whether or not the station's underground storage tanks had been removed.

V. Miles recommended the idea of taking a survey of the businesses in our area, and doing a flash- or cash-mob to support them.

W. People talked about investigating neighborhoods in Ohio City, Tremont and seeing how they turned around their once-destitute neighborhoods.

III. Action Groups and Voting

A. People went up to vote on their favorite issues by marking next to them on the sheets on the wall. Each person was supposed to vote for their top ten.

B. Griggins created four working groups/committees – crime, beautification, housing issues, businesses  - and allowed people to self-select which group they'd like to be in.

IV. Action Groups Report Back and Closing

A. The crime group with Dye reporting said they would be looking into how to get neighborhood watch signs for the streets that create watches. She also said they would be looking into security cameras. “We're going full blast with this,” she said. “We're not going to wait for the police. These kids aren't going to come into our neighborhood anymore. That's the goal. We just want to be much more proactive. We don't want the cops coming after the fact.” She also mentioned improved lighting and self-defense preparation for women.

B. The housing group reported talking about the consistency of enforcing inspections and repairs and identifying the reasons why certain properties were vacant.

C. The businesses group with Miles reporting said that they would like to do research, such as conducting surveys, on the business corridor in our neighborhood doing research on what the businesses need, coming up with promotions and ways to help promote local businesses, such as the county storefront facade renovation, and searching out funding sources such as grants and loans. She mentioned the possibility of starting a farmer's market, doing a community art fair, identifying local entrepeneurs, talking with the Noble Merchants Association and interfacing with the city's economic development director once they are hired.

D. May said the group would try to identify certain individuals to deliver the talking points of the group to keep the messages consistent and coherent.

E. The beautification group reported back, saying they would be doing a community clean-up to be called “Pick Up for Pride” on Saturday, June 7 from 10 AM to 1 PM., focused on Noble Road. The group said they were planning to make a flyer and to publicize the event with the local media.

F. Some mentioned the idea of making T-shirts for the group to make it more visible and identifiable. Poduska brought up the fact the neighborhood by Montford has always been known as Oxford and that she would like the neighborhood to maintain the Oxford name.

The next meeting of the group was announced to be happening on May 13 at Bethel Church at 2706 Noble Road.

